
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

August 14, 2014 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, August 14, 2014.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica (arrived at 7:45 p.m.), Councilwoman Peggy Neill (arrived at 7:45 p.m.), Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk/Tax Collector Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
None.

Visitors:
Nadine Bennett, Charles Bowden, Mark Brody, Barbara Erps, Jason Marton and Robin Merry.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of August 14, 2014 to order at 7:30 p.m.  
1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
Public Comments
· Jason Marton – 1248 Screech Owl Road – Waxhaw, NC

· Charles Bowden – 6409 Pleasant Grove Road – Waxhaw, NC 
· Representative Mark Brody – Representative for District 55

3.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the consent agenda along with Item A (all of the corrections that were duly noted for page numbers: April 10th, May 8th, May 13th, May 22nd and June 12th meeting minutes) as presented containing the following:
A. Approval of Correcting the Page Numbering in the April 10th, May 8th, May 13th, May 22nd and June 12, 2014 Minutes located in Minutes Book 15
B. July 10, 2014 Regular Meeting Minutes 
C. June 2014 Tax Collector’s Report
D. June 2014 Finance Report

and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
· Mayor Becker noted that Councilwoman Neill was not present yet and did not give notice so it will be recorded as an “aye” vote.  Ms. Vicky Brooks responded “unless they excuse her”.  Attorney Griffin responded “technically, you are supposed to excuse her”.  
4.
2014 Property Tax Order of Collection
· Mayor Becker explained that Ms. Robin Merry from Union County was here to present the [tax] settlement (which we received just minutes after the agenda packet went out).  It is a very simple settlement, they have been very diligent and their books balance.  Ms. Janet Ridings and Mayor Becker are in touch occasionally throughout the year.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Merry if she would ask the council to approve the tax settlement.  Ms. Merry responded that the council should move to approve it and then they have to go to accept the charge.  Ms. Merry shared that everything looks the same as it did last year, the collections are very good.  Collections for Union County are 98.5%, so that is doing really well.  Mayor Becker commented that it is almost identical in municipalities; if you get one you are going to get the other.  Ms. Merry responded absolutely, because the municipality and the county are on the exact same bill, so if they are getting it for the county, the town is getting it for the municipality.  Councilwoman Critz questioned why the numbers on the charges and the credits to the tax collector were different.  Ms. Merry responded that she was looking at two different financial years.  The difference between the numbers from last year to this year (as Ms. Merry and Mayor Becker discussed before the meeting) is because they get centrally assessed discovery from the State [for public utility property] and that’s where we value and discover and put out those tax bills for anything (railroad, transportation lines, utilities or anything that crosses the county line.

· Ms. Merry reminded the council that 2015 is a reevaluation year for Union County, so they are going to put the standard of values out there for Union County to adopt.  They will be doing that next month, so coming January 1, 2015 will be the reevaluation year.  The county will be looking at all the property throughout Union County and reevaluating it based on sales that happened between 2008 and 2015; primarily the last two years is what they will look at.  

· Mayor Becker explained that the settlements are for 2012/2013 and then the charge is for the upcoming year.  The settlements are for two previous years on these sheets.  For example, if you look at the levy for 2013 that was placed in the hands of John Petoskey it was $65,045.44 plus the interest that they collected, so they were charged with $65,192.96 and they collected $63,729.34 including releases that the town approved that were initiated by the county.  They are showing $1,378.22 outstanding for 2013.  The same formula happens for 2012; the only difference is that there is less outstanding, because they have had longer to collect some of those back taxes that we get every month, just like we used to with Libby and like we have with Ms. Ridings.  Every month we get a big chunk of the current year taxes in our electronic funds transfer from Union County and there is always a little bit for 2012.  This year we will be getting it for 2013 and 2012.  We are getting a bit of back taxes, because they’ve got very good back-tax collection methods too.       

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion that we approve the settlement for 2012 and 2013 as presented by the Representative from Union County Tax Administrators Office and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None

· Mayor Becker explained that the charge was what we used to issue to Libby every year, but we don’t recharge delinquent taxes because they have been charged; we are charging the full amount of $62,994,92 to the Union County Tax Administrator’s Office for the 2014/2015 taxes.  By the wording of the charge, the levy is in addition to discoveries that come up, reduced by releases that come off and of course those utility taxes which are discovered by Ms. Merry.  Those values come to the town and Mayor Becker will email them to Ms. Merry so that she can get them discovered.
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to charge Union County Tax Administrator’s Office with 2014/2015 taxes and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None

· Ms. Brooks asked the mayor and council if they wanted to excuse Councilwoman Neill and Councilwoman LaMonica from the first vote or if they were going to be an “aye”.  Mayor Becker responded that they would be an “aye”.  Councilwoman Critz asked if we could inform them and let them know.  Mayor Becker explained the rule, since they weren’t here and were coming in, the council did vote on the consent agenda and they would be recorded as an “aye” vote, unless they are excused and then they just don’t count.  
5.
Prior Years’ Tax Settlement
· Mayor Becker explained that Ms. Ridings could walk the council through the settlement, but it is exactly the same form as the county, except that it has multiple years and the county only has one previous year.   Councilwoman Critz responded that Ms. Ridings had provided sufficient information unless she had something that she would like to add or say to the council.  Ms. Ridings responded no, the council can approve it, but when they look at the charge, the next year’s amount will be minus what we are writing off; the charge will be $3,634.94 versus $4,619.94.  Mayor Becker responded right, because notice in the memo that we have reached a point where we have stopped collecting some years [more than 10 years old] by statute.  Mayor Becker and Ms. Ridings have talked this over with Vann Harrell and he said it just automatically rolls off each year.  If a taxpayer pays it and knows that they are not required to the town can take it, but we can’t garnish or use debt setoff or any of the statutory extreme forcible collection methods after 10 years.  The town is allowing that $984.63 for the five earliest years to roll off and each year a year will roll off, so Ms. Ridings makes a particularly diligent effort to get the very oldest tax year that may be preparing to roll off.   

· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve the settlement for Mineral Springs as presented and Councilman Countryman seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None

· Councilwoman LaMonica took a moment to recognize Ms. Ridings.  The town has over 212% revenue collection for the last fiscal year (the end of the year) and Ms. Ridings has a lot of challenge and weight on her shoulders and helping get that organized, bringing other folks online to help us with that and clearly has done a phenomenal job in the last fiscal year.  Councilwoman LaMonica and Mayor Becker thanked Ms. Ridings.  Councilwoman Neill responded “well done”.  Ms. Ridings responded “when you look at it as a percentage, it is like WOW”.  Mayor Becker commented that was really over the budget, because Ms. Ridings far exceeded expectations; our budget was always based on our track record of what we would normally get, so it far exceeded any other prior years.   
6.
Statute of Limitations on Property Taxes
· Mayor Becker pointed out that Ms. Ridings had already brought this up, so he combined items 5 and 6 on the agenda.  
7.
Presentation of the Town Resident Survey  
· Mayor Becker introduced Ms. Nadine Bennett who would be presenting the survey information in addition to the interesting comments that the council has already seen.  Ms. Bennett responded that she hoped they had enjoyed them.  The intern that was actually doing the entering also enjoyed them a lot; she actually went up to Ms. Bennett at one point and said “do I put this all in, do they really need to see this”.  Ms. Bennett said “yeah, they need to see it”.  Ms. Bennett passed out copies of the 2000 and the 2005 responses for the council to look at if they wanted to.  There were no surprises – there were 267 responses and most of them came in the mail with very few of them coming in from online.  One of the surveys came in the mail just this past Monday; Ms. Bennett apologized to that person, because they did not make it into [the report], so there were actually 268 responses.  If Ms. Bennett finds anything really groundbreaking in that one survey she will let the council know.   
· Ms. Bennett went through some the survey responses:
· How do you rate the Town of Mineral Springs as a place to live?  The one thing that Ms. Bennett noticed was that in 2005, 8.9% thought that the town was below average.  The town has improved on that, but it is fairly in keeping with what they had.
· What is most important?  This seems to be maintaining a low tax rate and preservation of open space.  
· What is not important?  Providing new residential development or providing additional municipal services, this goes right along with maintaining the low tax rate.  
· How concerned are you about the following as they relate to the quality of life in Mineral Springs?  Respondents were very concerned about tax increases.  Ms. Bennett commented that the concern about taxes was kind of a theme going through this and then down at the bottom was traffic, but Ms. Bennett stated that she thought that basically everyone is concerned about traffic.   
· Do you agree or not agree with the following statements.  Ms. Bennett noted that she aggregated “strongly agree” and “agree” and ranked them from most agreed to least.  Unique natural areas should be protected from development, encouraging agriculture, and one acre+ lots - Very important.  Way down at the bottom is 21% for some areas of Mineral Springs that should be designated lots smaller than 1 acre, so there was not much support for smaller than 1-acre lots.
· What would you like to see in downtown Mineral Springs?  Restaurants, sit down restaurants and parks.  There was not much support for mixed use with residential.  
· Community center.  A place to rent for special occasions.  There was not much support for a small fitness room.  Exercise classes – sure.   
· How do you feel about the following: (Ms. Bennett noted that she included the number for how many people actually skipped a question – there were a lot of people skipping a lot of questions)  Mayor Becker asked if the questions were in an odd place where they might be missed or if people choose not to answer.  Ms. Bennett responded that they choose not to answer, although there were definitely the people who on a double-sided survey only answered the front of every page, so there were some that were a little bit of a pattern like that, but some of them didn’t seem to be.  Ms. Bennett thought there were one or two questions that were confusing people.  One of them was about what services they want and would they pay extra taxes for them.  Some people put “yes” they want that service, but some just basically didn’t say “yes, I want that service”, but said they would pay extra taxes for it.  Ms. Bennett guessed that was what they meant.  There is a little bit of confusion about that one, so Ms. Bennett didn’t give the council the responses for that, because it seemed so confused.  The question was basically do you want more services and are you willing to pay for them and Ms. Bennett thought that was answered very clearly in a lot of the other questions; “no, we really don’t want more services and no we’re not going to pay for them anyway”.  The other question that was confusing was on Parks and Rec, where you had to rank what you would most like to see to least.  This was very easy online, because it sorted itself out, but on the paper version of it there were a lot of one, one, two, one instead of putting them in order; they just said whether they thought they were important or not.  Ms. Bennett couldn’t give the council an answer to that question, because she really couldn’t interpret what they thought was going to be most important.   Councilwoman Critz asked if that will affect the integrity of the survey if we use that survey to go for a grant.  Ms. Bennett responded no, truthfully the fact that the town has got a survey out there and that people answered it is what is most important to them.
· Recreation.  Basically passive recreation was most important.  The idea of “can we get an easement through your lot if it is in the appropriate place” did not receive much support. 
· Demographics.  The town has a lot of retired people with a lot of those people having lived here for a long time.  That is the way it has been anyway; people live in Mineral Springs for a long time, which doesn’t seemed to have changed much.  
· Veterans.  25% of the respondents were veterans. 
· Ms. Bennett commented that the council could look through the results themselves and that she was not going to go through every single one, but her interpretation is that people like Mineral Springs the way it is.  They don’t want a whole lot of change here, but maybe work on the downtown.  A lot of the comments were that “we really need to clean up the downtown”, “let’s really focus on the downtown”, so that seems to be pretty important. 
· Ms. Bennett asked if the council had any questions and then commented that the response rate wasn’t as high as the last time, but it was still pretty good.  Councilwoman Critz commented that just seeing this chart tonight and having an opportunity to read over the comments there are common threads and Ms. Bennett hit the nail on the head.  It is very clear that a lot of people want something in the form of improvement and even growth in downtown with the assurance that it is kept to that small town feel and that the rural integrity is maintained in the community.  Ms. Bennett responded that was definitely the way she took it and it seemed pretty clear to her.  Councilwoman Critz noted that the one thing she picked up on in a few of the comments that were more than a little bit negative (she doesn’t mind negativity), but she doesn’t recall encountering the profanity and slander before, which was a little disappointing.  With that said, Councilwoman Critz added that there are ambiguous mentions of change and new ideas and what she thought she would like to throw out to the council and staff is that in the next newsletter we write an article addressing some of these questions, because some of the questions can be very easily explained since they have already been answered in the Vision Plan; people just aren’t aware that it is there.  This can be an educational type of article that would just inform and in a broad generic way answer some of these questions.  Ms. Bennett suggested that the article direct them to the Vision Plan as well.  Councilwoman Critz added that the article could direct them to the town’s comment sheet that could be put on the website.  The comment sheet can either be anonymous or it can be personalized; if it is personalized then someone on the staff can contact them.  Councilwoman Critz added that there were several questions [on the survey] that Ms. Brooks or Ms. Ridings both could answer, but they don’t know whom to respond to, because it was an anonymous survey.  Mayor Becker commented that he thought having both the comment and some response would be a good idea and he believed that could be put together over the next couple of months.  Ms. Bennett responded that it would certainly say “we looked at your comments and we gave them some thought”.  Ms. Bennett thought that would be a great response.  Mayor Becker pointed out that there were groups of comments where you might have the same comment 20 times and it is a reasonable comment, such as “tear down the downtown dilapidated structures”.  Councilwoman Critz commented that they don’t realize there is an overlay plan and what the sewer opportunities provide the landowners.  Councilwoman Neill added that they don’t know that we can’t tear down private property.  Mayor Becker referred to the community center area and found it interesting that 75% felt that senior activities were the preferred use.  Ms. Bennett responded that goes along with the number of retirees.  Mayor Becker pointed out that people aren’t leaving Mineral Springs; they are retiring in Mineral Springs.  In 2000, there was 17% retired, in 2005, there was 23% and now there is 34%.  In addition, the people that are working are focused more in Union County, so we are not a Charlotte bedroom; only 28% work in Charlotte or Mecklenburg County and a full 21% work in Monroe or Union County.  That doesn’t count the home occupations.  In 2005, 38% were working in Charlotte or Mecklenburg County, so that figure has dropped.  A lot of the retirees may have retired from jobs in Charlotte and they are here, but the new workers are actually working at home or working in Union County, so that’s something important to focus on.  It makes us different from some of our neighbors (Waxhaw, Wesley Chapel) who have a different demographic who have different needs in terms of their commuter status.
· Ms. Bennett stated that she would send the town the survey as a PDF and as the spreadsheet that has the actual numbers in it.                    
8.
Centralina Connection’s Volunteer Transportation Services
· Ms. Bennett explained that this is a program that they have at Centralina, Volunteer Transportation Services.  They started talking about it two and a half years ago when they had a NCDOT grant to talk about mobility management in our entire region, so they had a lot of mobility management people (who are the ones that drive around the disabled, blind, elderly, usually to doctor’s appointments) in a room together talking about what they needed; they were over capacity and not able to give rides to all the people who wanted rides and they were only going to doctor’s appointments and there is a need out there for a volunteer service to go other places.  They just kept hearing that over and over, so what they eventually did was great; they got another DOT grant to actually put a volunteer transportation services organization together and it is housed at Centralina Council of Governments (COG), but it is run through a grant.  What they are doing right now is getting the volunteers, because they have tons of people calling everyday who need a ride somewhere (it could be to church or the grocery store); there are a number of people who can’t get to places and now the organization is hoping they can.  There are a couple of different systems around the county that have high volumes of rides going on, but Centralina Volunteer Transportation Services is at the very beginning of it and are looking for volunteers.  Ms. Bennett handed out some information.  Mayor Becker commented that the town could be in a position to publicize it.  Ms. Bennett responded absolutely publicize the need for volunteers.  Mayor Becker commented that the town could put it in a future newsletter and put it on the website.  Ms. Bennett stated that they can also come and speak to church groups; we have a lot of people from church groups and veteran groups that are really interested in this.  More and more people are just like “WOW this is like the greatest thing ever”.  Ms. Bennett explained that she had been through part of the training and she thinks for the volunteers for this service there is going to be a higher quality of volunteers than maybe just your local church group.  Someone might show up that you know, but maybe not.  They can do their own scheduling and they are covered by insurance through VTS.  There are a lot of safeguards that you must go through: drug testing is done and there is a pretty big program that you have to go through to become a volunteer.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked about fuel reimbursement and that type of thing.  Ms. Bennett responded that there is a nonprofit rate that is basically $0.14 per mile; it’s a very low rate, but they have found from other programs that most people don’t ask for the reimbursement.  Ms. Bennett explained that they do request donations, but it is an absolutely free service to the person who is getting the ride.  “It’s great and again it’s for retirees who want to help other retirees or there could be people who want to age in place and no longer have access to a vehicle or can’t drive, it helps people age in place”, Ms. Bennett said.  Mayor Becker pointed out that there was one comment in the survey saying “we need transportation provided to downtown” and he didn’t realize this was going to be on the agenda when he read that and he thought “we are not going to have the Union County Transportation Service that we are going to fund, we can’t even afford that, but there is actually somebody specifically saying that would be something that they needed”.  Ms. Bennett responded “there you go”, so if any of you want to volunteer they are going all the way around the region once a month (for training) and the closest one to Mineral Springs would be in Matthews in November.  However, if you have five people together who would like to go through this training they can come to you; it lasts from 9 to 3 and lunch is provided.  They have information about blood borne pathogens, first aid and some of the requirements from NCDOT that all of their drivers have to go through.  It is great training and it’s a great program and it’s a way to help your neighbors.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that a lot of this goes on in Mineral Springs just from friend to friend, house to house, neighborhood to neighborhood.  Councilwoman Critz herself has given rides and Ms. Countryman has chauffeured her on more than one occasion to the airport or to a doctor’s appointment.  Councilwoman Critz thought it was important for communities to stay; it is a great idea to expand if you have time, like if you are retired and have more time to give, but it’s really important.  Councilwoman Critz encouraged all of us to look around our own backyards.  Ms. Bennett explained that you can do that when you become a volunteer, you can say that you only want to give rides in Mineral Springs and if somebody from Mineral Springs says “I need a ride” they will set that up.  Councilwoman Critz asked how this is advertised to the people that might need a ride – how does the general populous know that this is available.  Ms. Bennett responded “a lot of senior centers” and she thought some of these are going out to doctors.  They are not really publicizing it right now, but they are still getting call after call.    As part of this grant, they have a Mobility Management Website (Ms. Bennett will email the address if the council would like) that you can go to (it can be overwhelming) to find out what you qualify for or to find out who is in Union County that gives rides or just to find out what to do; you can put in where you are, what your disability is, do you qualify for Medicaid, when you need a ride and it will give you your list of options.  From what Ms. Bennett understands it has been amazingly helpful for people.  Councilwoman Critz asked how long the grant would run.  Ms. Bennett responded that it will run through the fiscal year and what they have been told is that they like the program a lot so it will probably continue to be funded at least in part by DOT, but they are looking for private donations as well.    
9.
Festival Update
· Mayor Becker explained that this was a split responsibility with Ms. Barbara Erps and Ms. Vicky Brooks so he would turn the floor over to them.  Ms. Brooks stated that this was the council’s final festival update before the festival.  We have 12 sponsors plus three in-kind sponsors, which includes Mineral Springs Methodist Church who will be conducting the children’s activities out on the front lawn, the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire Department will be providing the first aid, they will have the fire truck here and they will be manning the smoke house for the kids who want to go through that.  We have 15 craft vendors.  The food vendors are the Fire Department, Waxhaw Creamery, Frank’s Place (funnel cakes), Paul’s Hot Dogs and Western Union Elementary (selling water).  At this point we have raised $1,490.  In addition to the nonprofit tent (provided by Councilwoman Critz and Councilman Countryman), Mr. Howie will be setting up a tent to show the history of Mineral Springs, the Friends of the Buford Massacre will be here showing their history, JAARS will be here to give out their information and there is going to be a gentleman here displaying flags and giving the history of those flags to anyone who wants to listen.  Muhsin Muhammad has agreed to set up an area right out here (on the right side of the town hall) to play a football game and a little basketball game where the prizes are going to be autographed photos.  In addition, Muhsin will have his children here to help him with these activities.  This is one of our in-kind sponsors who is not only volunteering his time, but he has also agreed to let the town keep the interest from his road maintenance escrow.  Muhsin will be here from 11:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.  We have the balloon man secured.  The band (Flatland Tourists) has been secured; one of the members of the band has a very strong tie to Mineral Springs, being the son of Jerry Winchester.  Councilwoman Critz commented “Kevin” and explained that she and Ms. Brooks went to Waxhaw a couple of weeks ago to hear them perform and met Kevin; they are looking forward to being here and we think you will enjoy them.  Ms. Brooks continued that the Parkwood Band will be here at 10:30 a.m. and after we introduce the council to the spectators, they will play the Star Spangled Banner and a few other selections.  Councilwoman Critz commented that the official opening is at 10:00 a.m., so Ms. Brooks will probably introduce at 10:25 a.m. and then let the band [play].  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Brooks what time she was encouraging people to come set up their tents.  Ms. Brooks responded that they have to be set up by 9:00 a.m.  Ms. Brooks continued that she is still working on a few other things and there are many things left to do before the festival and volunteers are welcome. We are having a volunteer meeting on Wednesday, September 3rd at 7:00 p.m. at the town hall; hopefully what will come out of that are actual assignments of what the volunteers will be doing.  Councilwoman Coffey asked if Ms. Brooks had a number of volunteers so far.  Ms. Brooks responded that she had one.  Mayor Becker responded get your friends and family to come here to that meeting so we can have a couple dozen volunteers.  Councilwoman Coffey asked if about 24 was the projected need.  Mayor Becker responded as he referred to Ms. Brooks that we would like to have [that number] between parking assistance and …..  Ms. Brooks responded that the parking was being taken care of by boy scouts.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Erps if there was a different number of volunteers that she has or if Ms. Brooks was representing both of them.  Ms. Erps responded yes, she has put it on the Town of Waxhaw webpage, from which she has had some response.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Erps what her number of volunteers was at this point.  Ms. Erps responded that she did not know that there is a specific number at this point.  Ms. Erps has called and sent out emails to everybody she has talked to at these meetings.  The church over here has several people that are involved in the children’s activities and they are going to be volunteering.      
· Ms. Brooks explained that Mayor Becker was building the stage, because we found that it would be cheaper to build the stage than to rent it.  Ms. Brooks stated that that task was on him and she was absolutely certain if there was anybody anywhere who could assist him he would be more than happy to have them assist him.  Mayor Becker explained that the stage is a direct copy of the Waxhaw stage; he crawled under it and found that it was homemade.  Councilwoman Critz asked if it was four pieces.  Mayor Becker responded that it was eight 4 X 8 sections.  A 4 X 8 sheet of ¾ inch plywood is heavy enough, it’s a 2 X 4 frame with cross members and four 4 X 4 legs 20 inches long; a section probably weighs about 150 pounds, so it is definitely a two person job to carry them around and set up.  Mayor Becker explained that he is set up in the back room of the community center to do his construction and he is hoping to get one of our volunteers (pre September 3rd), because we may be setting that up early on in order to get it level, which will require a little digging so that he doesn’t have to cut the legs to different lengths.  Ms. Brooks commented “so call him and ask him when he wants your help; just be a volunteer”.  

· Ms. Brooks explained that we have several things that we need to do out here on this property the days before the festival (could be the day before the festival) and Mayor Becker and she are just two people.  We need to get the temporary fencing put up, to mark out where our vendors are going to be and all kinds of stuff like that.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked Ms. Brooks if she had an idea of schedule that they can work around.  Ms. Brooks responded that she would say that they would be doing the temporary fencing on Friday, as well as marking the property during the day.  Mayor Becker added that the council members are certainly invited if they are free during that period.  Ms. Brooks added that the signs have to be put out as well; there’s an endless supply of things that you may not even think about that have to be done.  Mayor Becker commented that he and Ms. Brooks would be walking the property in a grid beginning tomorrow to spot treat for any stray fire ant mounds, because there are a few and we want to minimize that so we don’t have kids stepping in fire ants.  Ms. Brooks noted that we will be doing some tree trimming and mentioned that if anyone were just riding by and felt like stopping “we’ll be happy to have you”.   Councilwoman Critz asked if there was any way that our landscapers could be paid to take on a few extra of these chores.  Ms. Brooks responded that she imagined that they could.  Mayor Becker responded that we have shrubs we wanted to get pruned.  Councilwoman Critz asked if they could treat the fire ants and do some of the trimming.  Mayor Becker and Ms. Brooks both agreed that would be money well spent.  Mayor Becker stated that we would get a price from them and if it’s reasonable we’ll just go ahead; especially trimming.  

· Ms. Brooks explained that she had told the council that she would bring them back a price for a dunking tank, because some people seemed interested in it.  Ms. Brooks believed that the town could get one for around $300.  Mayor Becker has already said that he absolutely positively refuses to get in it.  The question then becomes – “do you really want a dunk tank”?  Obviously we would make you pay for the tickets to dunk somebody (that’s only fair), so who would those proceeds go to?  Councilwoman Neill stated that those things are gross.  Ms. Brooks commented that this was a council decision; if they think it’s a great idea – do they want to sign up, because we would have it for four hours that we would need to….  Councilwoman Neill responded that she personally thought we could live without it.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that she surely would not ask somebody to do it and she definitely wouldn’t do it.  Mayor Becker commented that we’ve got a lot of activities as it turns out between what he is hearing from Ms. Brooks and the church has been a Godsend; appropriately enough, because they do that.  
· Ms. Brooks asked the council if they wanted to do a 50/50 raffle and if so who would the proceeds go to.  A 50/50 raffle is where you buy a ticket (or three, it varies) and at the end of the day after everybody has bought all their tickets, we do a drawing and whoever the lucky winner is gets 50% of what we collected and the other 50% goes to a charity.  Councilwoman Critz responded that she had no idea who would be responsible for it and asked Ms. Brooks if this was something she would want to be responsible for.  Ms. Brooks responded no, but boy scouts could do it; various people could run around with the 50/50 tickets.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that they usually do that at football games.  Councilwoman Cureton stated that they do that on her bowling team every Tuesday.    Councilman Countryman asked if it was a fundraiser.  Ms. Brooks responded it is.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that it would certainly need to benefit an organization that has a direct tie to Mineral Springs.  Ms. Brooks commented that it is something the council could do or not, but people seem to like to do 50/50 raffle.  Attorney Griffin asked if the town was going to control it or permit it.  Mayor Becker responded in other words a third party might want to set one up.  Attorney Griffin stated that there is a big difference.  If the town is going to control it then it seems to him that the revenue is the town’s, and such a raffle might have to be accounted for budgetary.  Councilwomen Critz and Neill commented that we have enough on our plate; it is getting too much.   
· Ms. Brooks passed out the council sign-in sheet for the council tent and stated that she wanted to see it by the end of the evening.  The council can pencil in their times and then they should get straightened out for the council tent, because right now the council has a tent with a table.  Ms. Brooks asked if the council wanted something else in the tent and how many of them were willing to get together to put something together that represents the town.  Councilwoman LaMonica responded that the council was there to answer questions about the town and stuff; right?  Councilwoman Critz commented that they could have a copy of the Vision Plan, the survey, recent newsletters and copies of comment sheets.  
· Mayor Becker asked the council if they wanted to buy some pens with our name on it so they could hand them out to people.  Mayor Becker explained that pens are the most affordable; you can get 500 pens for $0.21 each.  Councilwoman Critz clarified like the Town of Mineral Springs and said “absolutely”.  Mayor Becker explained that if we got 1,000 it would cost “two hundred and some odd dollars”.  Councilwoman Critz responded that she thought we should and then the extras could be kept in the lobby.  Councilwoman Coffey added at the Mayor’s Coffee and different things; they could be available for pickup here.  Mayor Becker noted that we would purchase the pens and budget them for advertising and not for the festival.  

· Ms. Brooks stated that she believed she was finished unless Ms. Erps had anything else.  Mayor Becker commented that they seemed to be on the same page and we are all covered; it’s a good report.  The report has been accepted and understood and we are looking forward to that September 3rd very important date to remember to see if we can get people to that and also we will be in touch to get some volunteers ahead of that just to get some things set up.  Councilwoman Critz stated that since we don’t have another council meeting prior to the festival, if on that meeting on Wednesday the 3rd you feel really insufficient you need to let us know, so that we can make a further effort to procure some volunteers; don’t take that burden on just yourself.  Alert the council.  If there is enough and you are comfortable with it then the council doesn’t need to hear from you, but if you think there’s not, alert the council so they can be a little more vigorous in their search to help fill those slots.  Mayor Becker thanked Councilwoman Critz and stated that was a good point.  Ms. Brooks commented that it was mentioned earlier about getting something else in the next newsletter and she explained that the next newsletter that was going out would be a “special edition” where all you will really see is festival stuff.  Councilwoman Critz responded that she was not planning on that for the festival one; it was for the one after we get past this.  

· Councilwoman LaMonica noted that she planned on setting up the booth with their little things by 9:00 a.m., because she took the first slot.  
10.
Consideration of Calling for Special Meetings on Ethics for Local Elected Officials Training and the Open Meetings Law Series
· Mayor Becker pointed out that the council had the memo in the agenda packet.  The Ethics Webinar is two hours and must be viewed by October 31st and the Open Meetings Law Series is 4.5 hours.  Mayor Becker commented that the council should focus on the Ethics Training.  Ms. Brooks concurred and commented that otherwise they would have to wait until next year and then some council members would not be in compliance.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that she would be away from the 15th of September until the end and Councilwoman Neill stated that the first half of September was not good for her.  Councilwoman Coffey suggested the first two weeks of October for a definite; it’s just that the people who have to attend must be here.  After consulting with a calendar, the council came to a consensus for Monday, October 6, 2014 at 6:00 p.m.  Councilwoman Critz offered to coordinate the pizza and salad like she has done before.         

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to call for a Special Meeting at 6:00 p.m. on Monday, October 6, 2014 at the Mineral Springs Town Hall to do a webinar of the ethics and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None

11.
Update on the Greenway Parking Area Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) Compliance

· Ms. Brooks informed the council that Mayor Becker and she met Donna Tooill and Julia Sain from Disability Rights & Resources and were informed that a citizen had gone “over their heads” and reported the town to the United States Department of Justice. Disability Rights & Resources is the local advocacy organization responsible for voluntary compliance with the Americans with Disability Act (ADA). As you are aware the town has been working with Ms. Tooill and Ms. Sain on becoming compliant with the ADA at the McNeely Road Greenway Parking Area, as well as with the picnic tables that are located on the trail at Copper Run. In fact, Mayor Becker had already received approval from Disability Rights and Resources and sent out a Request for Proposal on the handicapped parking space to three contractors.  As a result of this Justice Department complaint, Ms. Sain instructed the town to suspend all voluntary compliance efforts until the Department of Justice responds, and Mayor Becker has notified the contractors that the handicapped parking space project has been placed on hold until further notice.  Unfortunately the handicap spot [at the McNeely Road Parking Area] will not be in place as soon as we were thinking it would be. 
12.
Staff Reports
· Ms. Brooks commented that it was mentioned in public comments that the agenda was not on the town website and she explained that it [agenda] had been on the town website since Tuesday.  Councilwoman Critz responded thank you very much.  Mayor Becker noticed a member of the audience (Mr. Marton) nodding who verified that he had seen it on the website.  Mayor Becker stated that he just wanted to make sure that it wasn’t just Ms. Brooks’ computer that was seeing it and somebody was familiar with it.  Ms. Brooks added that she knew sometimes if you continue to go to a site you have to refresh your computer before it picks up any update.  Mayor Becker mentioned that he was trying to get to the NCDOT website yesterday and could not get to it, so he emailed the traffic reporter at the News & Observer in Raleigh (because he is right there) and he said it was working fine for him, so Mayor Becker went to a website called something like “is this site down for you?” where you type it in and they said it was working fine at their end, but he could not get it to work and then this morning it was working for him; it seems to happen once in a blue moon.  
13.
Other Business
· Mayor Becker announced that he had a brief notification on the Literacy Council Spelling Bee that the council will discuss in more detail next month.  Mayor Becker received an email from Caroline Kate this morning; the Spelling Bee is on November 6th at Wingate University.  They want to keep the format and cost the same, as well as the teams (hopefully).  They would love for the town to participate again and Mayor Becker would like to.  If we can’t get a student who is 18, which will probably be hard at this time of the year, there has been some interest that maybe the alumni of last years’ Spelling Bee Team might be willing to.  Mayor Becker has not contacted Julie Johnson yet, but he thought the Parkwood connection was a really good thing.  Mayor Becker explained that he did inform Ms. Kate of the nonprofit tent that was available [at the festival] courtesy of the sponsorship by Councilman Countryman.   

· Councilwoman Critz pointed out the FYI [in the agenda packet] and wanted to bring attention to it, because our clerk/zoning administrator is getting an award and she will be getting this award while she is away, so none of the council will be available to participate in the celebration at that moment.  Councilwoman Critz was hoping that when Ms. Brooks returned with her award they could formally show it off.  Councilman Countryman responded to have a “re-award ceremony”.  Councilwoman Critz continued that she just wanted to say thank you on behalf of this council for all that Ms. Brooks does to be the best at her job; that is basically what this award is saying and they commented here [in the FYI] that they applaud you for your distinguished efforts to better yourself in your job, “so, thank you”.  Ms. Brooks responded thank you.    
· Councilwoman Critz mentioned that she had had too many visits to the Waxhaw Physical Therapy lately and in doing so she keeps encountering the Village News from Waxhaw; there were a couple of things that caught her attention.  They are getting ready to become part of the Carolina Thread Trail.  There was also some information about their equestrian center.  These are two things that will impact our two communities.  
· Councilwoman Critz mentioned that she thought the town needed to contact the Department of Transportation (DOT) again concerning the intersection at McNeely and Highway 75.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she knew they were refusing to do pretty much anything, but the grass issues on Highway 75 have gotten so ridiculous that it has made the visibility even worse.  Councilwoman Critz thought it would be more effective, having learned from past experience, if Ms. Brooks or Mayor Becker could call on behalf of the town, because it seems to get a little more attention than just a citizen saying “I can’t see where I am going”.  Councilwoman Critz referred to Neva Helms [in the audience] and stated that all of her help was great, but with DOT you get nowhere fast.     

· Councilwoman Critz mentioned the kiosk and commented that it looks great; Mayor Becker has begun the cedar shakes on the roof and it’s starting to look really nice.  There were mentions in our comment sheets about some issues on the greenway and they are correct.  We do have some issues on the greenway, but they are not all caused by horse riders, which most of the comments seem to want to attribute them to, but the horses do create ruts.  Councilwoman Critz believes that the town needs to look into being a little more proactive with our committee that the council discussed for trail maintenance; we need to put it back on the docket and really get it into motion.  We need to figure out how to repair those rutty areas, because it is hard to get through some places that stay muddy and uneven to the point where you either go around them and you are off the trail or you are going through them and it’s a mess.    It’s the town’s responsibility to address this and to figure out not only how to fix the problem, but to do whatever we can do to keep it from happening; to do a better job, not just to repair it for the moment, but to look to trail people and to get some advice from some of the trail connections we have.  Mayor Becker added that there are a few areas that he doesn’t believe are user generated, whether it be horses or mountain bikes, it’s just hydrology, topography and weather.  There are a few low lying areas that may need to have short sections of boardwalk (for example) installed, which might be the answer to some of the persistent muddy junctions.  Councilwoman Critz stated that the council needed to get this on the agenda for the upcoming months.  Fall and winter when a lot of the brush has died back with some of the leaves gone would be a great time to get in there and do something; there really are some areas that are difficult.  Mayor Becker pointed out, even though it was not really related, but since there was the ADA issue with Ms. Tooill and Ms. Sain (Disability Rights & Resources) it has been made very clear to us by them that this is a natural surface trail system and it is not expected by the ADA to fundamentally alter the amenity.  The town is not required to have the trail itself be ADA compliant; however, anything that we would do on the trail needs to be to those standards, but if there were a boardwalk it would be.  Councilwoman Critz gave an example of recently walking from her home to the parking lot with her dog to see what Mayor Becker was doing (at the kiosk) and on more than one occasion the dog and she had to get off the trail to get around the areas that were not passable for the two of them without slipping/sliding in mud up to her ankles, so this is not about meeting a disability standard, this is just practical.  Mayor Becker responded that there are times of weather when you have had a lot of rain no trail is going to be mud-free.  Councilwoman Critz commented correct, these are areas that constantly are a problem with the slightest and they stay that way even when it dries out, because we are blessed to have springs.  There are some areas in there that are just wet and we’ve got to look at it.  This needs to be an agenda item and we need to get some of the people that were sort of interested in the committee to get on it and we could come up with a maintenance plan; it is going to take some time and energy, but it is really necessary.        
· Councilwoman Cureton stated that she would personally like to thank Mayor Becker for all of the work he is doing for Western Union School Road and Highway 75; he is keeping that so neat and it looks very good.  Councilwoman Critz added that Mayor Becker is all over the place doing some amazingly nice things.  Mayor Becker commented that he had to get back there; it needs mowing again already.  
14. 
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
· The meeting was adjourned at 9:05 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, September 11, 2014 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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